EPPING FOREST DISTRICT COUNCIL COMMITTEE MINUTES

Committee: Audit and Governance Committee Date: 28 January 2019

Council Chamber, Civic Offices, Place: Time: 7.00 - 7.47 pm

High Street, Epping

Members J Knapman (Chairman), R Jennings and N Nanayakkara (Vice-Chairman)

Present:

Other

Councillors: A Lion and G Mohindra

Apologies: P Bolton, L Hughes and J M Whitehouse

Officers S Marsh (Chief Internal Auditor), S Linsley (Senior Auditor), P Maddock Present:

(Assistant Director (Accountancy)), J Bell (Principal Accountant), A Hendry

(Senior Democratic Services Officer) and S Mitchell (PR Website Editor)

35. WEBCASTING INTRODUCTION

The Chairman made a short address to remind everyone present that the meeting would be broadcast live to the internet, and would be capable of repeated viewing, which could infringe their human and data protection rights.

36. **DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST**

Ms N Nanayakkara declared a personal interest in an item that mentions the ONS and for completeness she declared that she was a non executive director at the UK Statistics Authority which oversees the ONS. Ms Nanayakkara had determined that her interest was not prejudicial and indicated that she would remain in the meeting for the consideration of the report.

37. **MINUTES**

RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the meeting held on 26 November 2018 be taken as read and signed by the Chairman as a correct record.

38. **MATTERS ARISING**

The Chairman noted that the Committee had asked for more information on resourcing and they would be looking for information on this in the reports coming to the Committee in the future and would be looking for some resolution to the resourcing problem to come out in the reports.

39. AUDIT & GOVERNANCE COMMITTEE - WORK PROGRAMME

The Committee noted that for this meeting the internal progress reports included the review of corporate governance and the review of the internal audit charter.

Councillor Knapman asked members about their work programme and their ability to carry it out. The Chief Internal Auditor said that the reports were timetabled for the coming year but this did not stop the Committee asking for any ad-hoc reports and the listed reports were the standard ones that you would expect to come to an audit committee.

Ms Nanayakkara asked what would be the best way to feed in suggestions or input for consideration for the 2019/20 work programme. The Chief Internal Auditor said that she would be happy to have them sent to her and she would liaise with Democratic Services to include it in the work programme. The Chairman also indicated that he would ask members for suggestions for inclusion in the work programme.

Councillor Lion suggested that it would be useful to put an item in the Council Bulletin on the work programme so that members would have an idea of what work was going to the Committee especially now that the Council was going through a management reorganisation. Councillor Knapman was happy that this be put into the Bulletin so any members with any comments or suggestions could get in touch.

RESOLVED:

- (1) That an item be included in the Council Bulletin to publicise the Committee's work programme for the coming year;
- (2) That members forward suggestions for inclusion the 2019/20 work programme to the Chief Internal Auditor; and
- (3) That the Chairman ask members for suggestions for inclusion in the work programme via the Council Bulletin.

40. INTERNAL AUDIT MONITORING REPORT - DECEMBER 2018 TO JANUARY 2019

The Committee considered the internal audit monitoring report for December 2018 to January 2019. The report updated members on the work completed by the Internal Audit Shared Service and the Corporate Fraud Team since November 2018 and contained details of audit activity to be undertaken in the current year. Members were advised that the annual Internal Audit report would be made to the Committee in June 2019 and that Internal Audit was using a contractor to deliver much of the outstanding work, although some audits were being undertaken in-house.

Also included at the request of the Committee, was a copy of the risk register that had been considered by the Finance and Performance Management Cabinet Committee. An assurance map completed by Internal Audit was also presented to the Committee, which the Chief Internal Auditor said had been a very useful exercise, as it demonstrated the three tiers of defence for managing risk. The first tier was operational control including line manager oversight; the second was to have more independent assurance mechanisms happening within the Council; and lastly the third tier was having a totally independent system of assurance such as internal auditors, external auditors and use of consultants.

As for the internal audit reports issued since the last meeting, it was noted that the following had been issued: 1) Systems access and mobile working – substantial assurance; 2) Council Tax and Business Rates – substantial assurance, there were a few minor inconsistencies but these had been picked up already; and 3) Staff Code of Conduct and Gifts & Hospitality (Staff and Members) – Moderate Assurance, which included a high level overview of the Code. It was noted that the area of gifts and hospitality needed to be strengthened and also that there would be a move to electronic registration as unfortunately, one of the paper copies for one directorate had been misplaced.

Ms Nanayakkara noted that, in relation to mobile working, the report indicated that the accommodation review should not delay the implementation of this programme. The Chief Internal Auditor replied that, at the time of the audit taking place, the Council was going through the first phase of the management restructure and, as a result, progress had stalled slightly. The Committee was advised that the mobile working initiative was now moving forward.

Ms Nanayakkara addressed the gifts and hospitality report noting that the Council would like to have an electronic registration system. It was considered worrying that such a basic requirement had not been fulfilled because a paper registration had been lost and she endorsed the introduction of an electronic register as quickly as possible. She then suggested that the committee might want to consider an annual review of gifts and hospitality policy as she had seen it included in audit committee agendas elsewhere as a rolling check. The Chief Internal Auditor said that this was something that should be considered.

Councillor Knapman said that there was the feeling that the Committee should support the suggested electronic register but there was nothing in the report to say that the Committee would endorse any recommendations made. The Senior Auditor said that the report recommended the electronic register and that was in the process of being added to the tracker. In response to concerns about the retention and maintenance of the previous register, the Senior Auditor replied that the register used to be kept by the executive assistants to the four directorates, but as those posts had been deleted from the establishment and offices were moved around the organisation, the missing register had been mislaid.

Councillor Jennings noted that both staff and members had to fill in an interest register, but noted that members' interest once filled in did not usually change over a four-year term of office. It was suggested that members should be encouraged to update this on a regular (yearly) basis.

Councillor Lion asked how Internal Audit reports were distributed to the relevant Portfolio Holder and to the relevant Select Committees as it would be useful for Portfolio Holders to know how these reports were being dealt with and what actions they needed to take. The Chief Internal Auditor said that she would talk to the Corporate Governance Group and the Democratic Services Manager about this and get back to him.

The Senior Auditor said that the current tracker was shown at Appendix 4 and contains a total of 9 overdue recommendations; it was worth noting that none of these were high priority and that a number of the recommendations that were overdue had now been completed. The current tracker also included more narrative on how the risks were being managed.

Councillor Jennings noted table 1 on page 16 of the agenda, which looked as though Internal Audit and the Council were focusing on low priority areas instead of medium priorities. The Senior Auditor said that this table just gave the total number of medium, low and high priorities at a particular point in time. So although the low priorities may have gone down it may be that some of the mediums have been completed as well but some new ones have come on board since the last meeting.

Councillor Mohindra noted that in terms of the totals, the trend direction indicated that there might be an issue. The Chief Internal Auditor replied that they had spoken about this at their last meeting when the Committee expressed concerns to lack of progress with recommendations possibly due to lack of resources. Overall this was not the feeling she was getting from officers when she questioned them about this. Internal Audit was now looking to get more detail from recommendation owners as to why things were slipping. There was some slippage but when she compared this to other councils it was quite low.

Councillor Knapman said that he would like the Committee to be able to call a relevant officer or Portfolio Holder and question the time they were taking to implement recommendations arising from internal audit reports, as the Committee still did not have a full grasp of the dates involved. It seemed to him that they were getting to a point that if a project was to be, say, three months over its target date, then an officer would need to turn up to explain why this was. He had now come to the point where a three month deadline should be set. Everyone had resource problems but when they were setting their dates they should take this into consideration. The Chief Internal Auditor suggested that the Leadership Team should be asked to have a look at this and she would speak directly to the Chief Executive to express the concerns raised. Councillor Knapman agreed but noted that this was not just a recent problem, this had been happening for some years. Ms Nanayakkara added that she supported this and the Committee had been very tolerant of increased slippages over the last few months, but it was important that this message went to the new service directors to either be realistic with the deadlines or be prepared to come and explain what was going on.

Also, building on this suggestion, Ms Nanayakkara suggested for the work programme for next year that it contained 'deep dives' into particular parts of the business for in-depth review by the Committee, particularly in relation to key risks and resourcing issues. The Committee considered that this approach would present an opportunity for officers to give the Committee their view of the risks they were facing.

The Chief Internal Auditor continued with the report at hand, noting that it went on to talk about the corporate fraud team that continued to do good work for the Council. The team was also working with the Police Hub within Safer Communities. In response to a question Councillor Mohindra was told that the Council could prosecute cases or bring in the Police, and was done on a case by case basis. Councillor Mohindra then asked when was the last time we had reported a case to the Police. He was told that she would have to check and get back to him. The Chief Internal Auditor said that at the next meeting in March the Corporate Fraud Manager would be coming along and she would ask him to speak to this.

The Chief Internal Auditor reported the Internal Audit Charter was a key document and gave Internal Audit's position in the Council to enable her to provide an independent and objective assurance function. This was reviewed on an annual basis and came to the Committee for approval. The main change from the previous version being in the reporting structure. Internal Audit used to report to the Director of Governance, but now reported to the Acting Chief Executive.

The Committee was reminded that Code of Corporate Governance was also reviewed on an annual basis, and fed into the annual governance statement that would come to the Committee for approval later in the year. Only minor changes have had to be made to it. For noting was the Whistleblowing policy that had also been updated and would be communicated to staff through a poster campaign, in the staff newsletter (District Lines) and would be placed on the intranet.

Ms Nanayakkara was happy to see the change in reporting lines, which put the Council in line with other organisations and gave Internal Audit support where needed. However, in future, where the Committee was being asked to endorse or approve changes, members requested that such changes to be highlighted in the document.

Councillor Mohindra asked if the Chief Internal Auditor was confident the Whistleblowing policy was fit for purpose. The Chief Internal Auditor said that it had definitely been used, as Internal Audit had investigated three cases in the current year that had been reported through the whistleblowing arrangements.

RESOLVED:

- (1) That the progress made against the 2018/19 Internal Audit plan and the summary of the work of Internal Audit and the Corporate Fraud Team for the period from December 2018 to January 2019, be noted;
- (2) That the revised Internal Audit Charter be approved;
- (3) That the revised Code of Corporate Governance be approved;
- (4) That the revised Whistleblowing Policy and procedure be noted;
- (5) That the introduction of an electronic gifts and hospitality register be endorsed;
- (6) That the Chief Internal Auditor be requested to consult with Leadership Team on overdue target dates for the implementation of management action arsing from audit reports and the possibility of reporting to the Committee if the implementation of such management action is over three months behind target; and
- (7) That Members be encouraged to update their register of interest on a regular (yearly) basis.

41. TREASURY MANAGEMENT STRATEGY STATEMENT

The Committee received the annual Treasury Management Strategy Statement report, a requirement of the CIPFA Code of Practice on Treasury Management. It covered the treasury activity for the financial year 2019/20.

The Council's treasury activities were strictly regulated by statutory requirements and a professional code of practice (the CIPFA Code of Practice on Treasury Management), which included the requirement for determining a treasury strategy on the likely financing and investment activity for the forthcoming year.

The appendix attached to the report showed the Treasury Management Strategy Statement 2019/20 in accordance with the revised CIPFA Treasury Management Code and the revised Prudential Code.

The Principal Accountant, Mr Bell, noted that the Council still continued to reduce its balances to fund the Capital Programme enabling the Council to save money by not borrowing; this strategy would remain as is for the near future. He noted that table 2 had changed slightly. This gave a benchmark on how much headroom there was to fund capital projects or capital expenditure into the future.

Recently the Council has had advice from their treasury advisors giving an insight on what was going on in high level talks on Brexit and the reduction of balances required to retain our professional status. CIPFA was also progressing on the new paper to tackle the issues surrounding local authority borrowing in advance of the need to fund the purchase of investment properties.

Councillor Knapman asked about the borrowing risk indicated in the report and the plan to reduce our borrowing indicated in the table on page 4 of the agenda. He indicated the last item 'major repairs reserve' which clearly showed big changes, could this be explained. The Chief Finance Officer, Mr Maddock said that the figure quoted was internal borrowing, the general fund borrowing from the HRA. It showed that revenue was fairly constant over the period at about £14 to 15million. As time goes on they will be trying to bring the major repairs reserve balance down a little, traditionally it had high balances, supplemented with revenue contributions from the HRA. It was a balancing act using money from the repairs reserve and the Housing Revenue Account; overall spending on revenue and capital was fairly constant over the period.

Councillor Knapman commented that this was more of a strategic decision. He then asked about Luxembourg and why was this a good place to invest. The Principal Accountant said that this was one of our money market funds with Standard Life Investments, which was bought out by Aberdeen Investments who are mainly based in Luxembourg, so that's why it's there. Councillor Knapman asked if we were confident that Luxembourg was a safe haven. He was told that it was, but officers were also looking to diversify the funds balances.

The Chairman said that the Committee was generally satisfied with the report but added that the Committee would like any future reports provided in good time and not as a supplementary.

Ms Nanayakkara asked what happened if the UK came out of the EU without a deal and Brexit had adverse implications on the credit worthiness of some of the banks that currently fitted within our policy. When would we be notified of that and when would we have the opportunity to revise any policy decision in regards to its treasury management. She was told that the Council's Treasury Advisors were normally very quick to react and would advise us as soon as possible so that we could, hopefully, pull out in good time.

The Chief Finance Officer added that last week we had our treasury advisors holding a training session for members where they talked about Brexit. Their initial view was that as long as we left with a deal it would not adversely affect us dramatically.

Councillor Knapman said that the investment limits we have shows that we were a prudent Council and that we were on the right lines.

RESOLVED:

That the Treasury Management Strategy Statement for 2019/20, be endorsed.

42. ANY OTHER BUSINESS

No other business was raised for consideration by the Committee.

CHAIRMAN